Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting
Tuesday, February 24, 2015
Town Hall Meeting Room
Minutes

Present:  Chairperson Barbara Moore, Vice Chairman Kevin Reich, Council Members Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr., George Pfaffenbach and Philip Visintainer and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco.
Not Present:  Mark Philhower

Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Moore called the regular meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.
Mrs. Moore invited the Girl Scouts in attendance to lead the group in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to adopt the agenda as written.  Voted (6-0)
Approval of Minutes  
A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of February 10, 2015 as written.  Voted (6-0)
Proclamation for the Girl Scouts 
Mrs. Moore announced that a proclamation will be given to the Girl Scouts at the next Council meeting on March 10, 2015.  

Presentations 
Introduction of New Parks & Recreation Director
Mr. Maniscalco introduced Jaime Krajewski as the new Parks & Recreation Director.

Presentation of Town Department Budgets

Mr. Maniscalco provided an overview of the town department budgets. He noted that the numbers presented are in draft form and will still be thoroughly reviewed prior to the presentation of the full budget.  Budget workshops will begin on Monday, March 16th.

Public Remarks
None
Bids & Contracts 
None
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

Resolution for Emergency Management Grant
Each year the town has the opportunity to apply for an emergency management grant that goes to offset the costs of emergency management activities.  The emergency management operations budget is used to meet the in kind contribution requirement.  
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to adopt the resolution for the Emergency Management and Homeland Security grant.  Voted (6-0)
Resolution for Police Department Building Committee

Council members discussed the proposed resolution for a Police Department Building Committee.  This will be discussed more at the next meeting.  Council members will provide suggested changes to the Town Manager by Thursday, March 5th. 

Review of Mass Gathering Ordinance
Fire Marshal Rich Klotzbier reviewed proposed changes to the Mass Gathering ordinance. The proposed change for Section 237-3 would replace “This chapter shall apply to indoor or outdoor facilities used for such events, including but not limited to schools, colleges, churches and facilities of fraternal organizations.” to “This chapter shall apply to indoor or outdoor facilities used for such events, including but not limited to schools and colleges.  Indoor events at churches and facilities of fraternal organizations shall be exempt from this part of the ordinance.”
A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to set a public hearing date for the Mass Gathering Ordinance for Tuesday, March 10, 2015.  Voted (5-1) Mr. Hintz against.
Continued Business 
Police Special Revenue Funds
Based on the Special Revenue Policy, the Board of Finance has made a recommendation for the Council to transfer $83,626 to Capital for Public Safety.  At the last meeting, the Council indicated they would like to make the transfer in three motions related to the period ending dates.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Reich, to direct the Finance Director to transfer $64,236 from the Police Special Revenue Fund to Capital for Public Safety.  Voted (6-0)
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to direct the Finance Director to transfer $15,429 from the Police Special Revenue Fund to Capital for Public Safety.  Voted (6-0)

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to direct the Finance Director to transfer $3,961 from the Police Special Revenue Fund to Capital for Public Safety.  Voted (6-0)
Report from High School Building Committee
Michele Barber, Vice Chairperson of the High School Building Committee, provided an update on the High School Building project.  Their group has been looking into what needs to be done to meet the standards for the State reimbursement.  SLAM, CREC, Downes and Don Harwood have been reviewing the feasibility of options.  The High School Building Committee heard from the State today that they are not approving the project as Renovate as New.  They can reapply for Renovate as New status at any time between now and the final audit.  The contract with CREC will be terminated.  CREC was given a 30 day notice and they have been working with the committee this week and will continue through the 30 days.  The committee is moving forward to find a new project manager.  An RFP is being developed.  The issues with minutes has been corrected.  Draft minutes will be posted and quarterly reports are being prepared.  If the “notwithstanding” legislation is approved the project will be Renovate as New.
Report from Center School Facility Sub-Committee

The Sub-Committee has had three meetings.  They are tentatively scheduled to meet on March 9th with Mike from Friar Associates to review options for the Center School.
New Business 

Discussion on Regionalization of Animal Control
Mr. Maniscalco provided an overview of a draft proposal for the regionalization of animal control with East Haddam.  This would provide 24/7 coverage for animal control in both towns.  Possible issues included the ownership of the van and the payment of half of the licensing fee.  The Council agreed that the Town Manager will request a formal proposal from East Haddam for review at a future meeting.
Town Manager Report 

Update on State Budget
Mr. Maniscalco provided an overview from the CT Conference of Municipalities of the State budget information.
Update on Century 21 Sign
No timeline has been received.
Update on Snow Operations
To date $240,000 has been spent on salt and $96,000 on overtime for snow operations.
Update on Removal of Snow from Town Buildings
Snow was removed from the Town Hall and Fire Company #1
Update on Open Staff Positions
Public Utilities Administrator – a list of applicants that will be interviewed has been created.
Assessor – the application deadline closed on February 20th.  Six applications were received and will be reviewed.

Police Officer – approximately 50 applications have been received via the online policeapp website.
Other
The Chatham Historic Society water project overage is $13,300.
Correspondence was received from the State regarding center line rumble strips on three town roads.  The Council indicated they are not interested in the project. 
At a prior meeting, a request was made regarding the cost of having the police parking at the off site location.  Chief Cox estimated the cost is approximately ½ person per year.
A Capital Committee Meeting is scheduled for Thursday, February 26, 2015 at 3:00 p.m.
Town Council Liaison Reports
Mrs. Moore reported that the Informal Workshop at the Hope Church went well.  They will have a gymnasium and auditorium that will be used by some town groups.  The next Informal Workshop is scheduled for Thursday, March 19th at Epoch Arts.
Appointments
None
Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $8,267.21.  Voted (6-0) 

Public Remarks 

Roy Gauthier, Member of the High School Building Committee, thanked the Town Council members who attended their meetings.  He noted that all of their meetings are public and the minutes and meetings are posted. 
Mary Ann Dostaler, 56 William Drive, asked about the assistance being given by Friar Associates and any fees associated with it noting a similar issue in years past.  
Mr. Hintz answered noting that Mike from Friar is a resident and is assisting at no cost.

Communications, Correspondence and Announcements
Mrs. Moore, Mr. Reich and Mr. Maniscalco met with the First Selectwomen of Marlborough and Portland regarding several topics including bidding on roads as a group, water & sewer, athletic fields and Route 66 issues.
Executive Session
Mrs. Moore noted that the agenda indicates an executive session for the Town Manager’s evaluation, however, Mr. Maniscalco has requested it be done in public session.  She noted that some of the evaluation forms were not properly filled out so this item will be tabled to the next meeting during public session.
Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to adjourn the meeting at 8:15 p.m. Voted (6-0)
Respectfully submitted,
Cathy Sirois
Recording Secretary
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